FINANCIAL TOWN MEETING

JAMESTOWN, RHODE ISLAND

MARCH 4, 2002

The annual financial town meeting was called to order by Susan Q. Romano, Town Moderator, at 7:04 PM at the Jamestown School, 55 Lawn Avenue.  The following Town Council members were present:

Guy J. Settipane, President

David A. Swain, Vice President

Kenneth G. Littman

David J. Long

Norma B. Willis

As well as School Committee members:

Catherine L. Kaiser, Chair

William C. Brennan

Barbara Davis

Elizabeth H. Gooding

Mary Keen

Also present were:

Maryanne Crawford, CPA, Town Administrator/Finance Director

Arlene D. Kalooski, Town Clerk

Christina D. Collins, Deputy Finance Director

Bruce Leach, Esq., Town Solicitor

Fred Pease, Town Sergeant

Dr. Frances Gallo, School Superintendent

Elizabeth Pinto, Director of Pupil Services

The Town Moderator set out the order of the meeting.  There was a motion made and seconded to waive the reading of the warrant and resolutions.  There being no request for discussion, the motion was put to a voice vote, which clearly carried.

GUY J. SETTIPANE, TOWN COUNCIL PRESIDENT

Town Council President Guy J. Settipane presented the annual town and school budget for the fiscal year 2002-2003 to the 246 qualified electors (eventual number), in the amount of $14,621,944.00 which will increase the tax rate by $.45 from $12.83 to $13.28 per thousand of assessed value.  President Settipane informed the assembly that the proposed budget was the product of departmental review and public hearings and that this budget provides this community with the necessary health, safety and welfare needs.  The total Town budget expenditure including capital is $5,775,200.00, which is an increase of 2.1 percent; total school expenditure including its capital is $8,846,744.00, which is up 8.9 percent.  If passed, the tax rate will increase by 3.5 percent.

President Settipane noted that the budget includes $15,000.00 to help prepare for responsible development of Quonset Davisville port and airstrip.  In addition, $10,000.00 has been allocated to provide for special grant writing, $130,000.00 for continued purchase of open space to assist in the protection of our watershed.  President Settipane gave a brief description of several of the resolutions. 

Council President Settipane stated that voter approval of the Town Budget for 2002-2003 will guarantee continued public health, safety and welfare needs of the community are met and further the excellence in education.

CATHERINE L. KAISER, SCHOOL COMMITTEE CHAIR

Catherine L. Kaiser, School Committee Chair reviewed process that the School Committee went through to construct their budget.  Ms. Kaiser further mentioned that the budget as presented preserves small class size; funds all requests for textbooks and instructional material; it provides money to update the library collection and also to continue the multi-year upgrade of the classroom computers.  This budget supports the needs of our students while being responsive to the needs of the Town.  

The School Committee Chair recognized the guidance and leadership and the far-reaching contributions to the school and community of Dr. Frances Gallo.  

The Town Moderator reviewed the rules for an orderly meeting and opened the meeting for comments.

It was moved by Council President Settipane, seconded by Councilor Littman to adopt the budget for the Town Government for 2002-2003 as presented. 

The Moderator called for discussion.

Craig Amerigian, 194 Narragansett Avenue moved to amend the Town budget by removing the $40,000.00 from the Capital Improvement Fund under Public Buildings/Infrastructure – Harbor Management.  The motion was seconded.  

Mr. Amerigian stated that the Town Budget was put together before the Harbor Management Budget was presented to the Council and the $40,000.00 was put in the Town’s budget in anticipation of the infrastructure repair program for this year.  The Harbor Management has since presented a budget to the Council which involves approximately $94,000.00 infrastructure repairs to marine and harbor related structures such as docks and piers.  Of that $94,000.00, the revenue used to perform this work, $44,000.00 of it comes from leases the Town has on property such as East Ferry, West Ferry, Ft. Getty Pier and Ft. Wetherill Boat Owners Association.  Another $40,000.00 which is the $40,000.00 under discussion is slated to come from the Town.  Out of that $94,000.00 only $10,000.00 is being contributed from mooring permit fees, outhaul fees and rentals.  Consequently, Harbor Management is proposing to reduce mooring fees by    30%.  This $40,000.00 from the Town is a subsidy to the boating community along with the $44,000.00 – which are also Town assets.  Mr. Amerigian stated that he did not think it is necessary to contribute additional funds in order to allow Harbor Management to drop their rates.  

Darcy Macgratten, 100 Clinton Avenue moved to amend the amendment to the motion to use the $40,000.00 from the Harbor Fund for the (Melrose School) playground facility.  The motion was seconded. 

Ms. Macgratten stated that the playground is better served by the general fund this year than the harbor infrastructure, which could be paid for with the current revenue if the Harbor Management chose not to reduce mooring rates.  The reason for the amendment is that the Jamestown Playground needs immediate funding because new Federal Guidelines for playground safety stipulates that all playground facilities that do not meet the guidelines must be removed by July 2002.  There is not one piece of equipment at the playground that meets those standards.  A group of concerned parents are attempting to raise the funds to do this.  The $40,000.00 would be used solely for the playground not for any School fund.

Mary Brennan, 238 Narragansett Avenue, stated that regardless of whether or not the $40,000.00 should be taken out of the Harbor Management Budget and allocated to a different funding group, we should not make that decision tonight.   That money could go for a new coat of paint on the Town Hall, to fix-up Ft. Getty or other uses in the Town and not to a special interest group to fund the school playground.  

Ron Lurgio, 193 East Shore Road stated that he is not a boater and inquired if the budget was prepared with an extra $44,000.00 in it.  If so, Mr. Lurgio requested an explanation.

Council President Settipane stated that the Town, last year, allocated $50,000.00 for capital improvement items that included Memorial Square, (things that are generally used for the overall Town).  This year we reduced it down to $40,000.00.  There are over $700,000.00 in future expected projects, so when it is suggested that the budget is overfunded by $44,000.00, to remove that you are eliminating the number of projects that have been recommended in need of redress.  There is an ongoing debate on how the Harbor Budget should be funded.  The Council and the Town are attempting to phase out, in a measured way, contributions towards the infrastructure repair as we are catching up.  

Julio DiGiando, 63 Clarke Street, stated that it took a great deal of time and effort to come up with the budget and those funds should stay in the budget.

Richard Cotter, 20 Cutter Street, noted that as a point of order he was confused with the motions as stated.

The Town Moderator informed the assembly that what we will be voting on is to take $40,000.00 from the Harbor, allocate it to the playground fund and approve the budget.  

Patrick Bolger, Fore Royal Court, stated that the Harbor Budget – infrastructure projects that were developed two years ago were laid out for a program of over five years.  We have completed about $300,000.00 of the first $500,000.00 of projects.  There are about $200,000.00 credible projects and another $300,00.00 - $400,000.00 of projects to be considered.  The normal procedure that the Council adopted two years ago was to review the projects that were proposed and determine whether the General Fund would contribute.  This year the contribution was put in the fund before the projects were brought forward.  The Harbor Commission has proposed to take $50,000.00 of mooring fee decreases while accepting $40,000.00 from the General Fund.  That is improper use of the Town monies.  They have allocated to the Harbor side of the budget all sorts of leases that are truly Town revenue.  The Charter for the Harbor Commission required that they do the repairs to the infrastructure; they have not come forward with a change to the comprehensive plan or an ordinance to make a change in their responsibilities.  Mr. Bolger supported the motion to remove the $40,000.00 from the Harbor Management and allocate it to the playground fund.

Harrison Wright, 86 Clarke Street stated that under Robert’s Rules of Order when you have an amendment on an amendment they should be taken in reverse order.  We should be discussing whether to spend $40,000.00 on the playground.  Procedurally this is unacceptable to come to a meeting at which for the first time the public hears how $40,000.00 is proposed to be spent.  It has not had a public hearing; however the Harbor Commission budget has been discussed since early last Fall.  Harbor Budget should not be linked with a charitable organization.

There being no further discussion the Town Moderator called for a vote on the amendment to allocate $40,000.00 to the playground fund.  A voice vote was taken and the motion clearly failed.

The Town Moderator called for a vote on the amendment to remove the $40,000.00 under Harbor Management from the budget.  The voice vote taken was unclear.  The Moderator called for a standing count whereby the vote was  97 in favor and 116 opposed.  The motion failed.      

The Town Moderator called for a vote on the main motion for approval of the Town  Government Budget.  A voice vote was taken whereby the motion clearly carried.

The Town Moderator called for a motion to adopt the School Budget.

A motion was made and seconded to adopt the School Budget.

There being no discussion, the Moderator called for a vote to adopt the School Budget.  A voice vote was taken whereby the motion clearly carried.  

It was moved by Councilor Littman, seconded by Councilor Long to approve the entire Town and School Budget in the amount of $14,621,944.00.  There being no discussion, the voice vote was taken and the motion clearly carried.

The Moderator called for voting on the Resolutions.

It was moved by Councilor Willis, seconded by Councilor Long to approve Resolution Number 1 - Sewer Line Frontage Tax Rate.  There being no discussion, a voice vote was taken and the motion clearly carried.

It was moved by Councilor Swain, seconded by Councilor Long to approve Resolution Number 2 - Borrowing in Anticipation of Taxes.  There being no discussion, a voice vote was taken and the motion clearly carried.

It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor Littman to approve Resolution Number 3 - Disposition of Collected Back Taxes.  There being no discussion, a voice vote was taken and the motion clearly carried.

It was moved by Council President Settipane, seconded by Councilor Long to approve Resolution Number 4 - Setting the Tax Rate at $13.28.  

It was moved by Councilor Willis, seconded by Councilor Long to amend the motion to approve Resolution Number 4 - Setting the Tax Rate to not less than $13.28 and not more than $13.53 per Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00).  There being no discussion, a voice vote was taken and the motion clearly carried.

It was moved by Councilor Littman, seconded by Council President Settipane to approve Resolution Number 5 - An Ordinance Relating to Tax Exemptions.  Following the reading of Resolution Number 5, a voice vote was taken and the motion clearly carried. 

It was moved by Councilor Willis, seconded by Councilor Long to approve Resolution Number 6 - Transfer of Funds.  There being no discussion, a voice vote was taken and the motion clearly carried.

It was moved by Council President Settipane, seconded by Councilor Long to adopt Resolution Number 7 - Acquisition of Real Estate. 

The Moderator called for discussion.

Craig Amerigian inquired how much property there was and how many cars could be parked there.

Council President Settipane noted that there are two parcels of land with 50’ frontage on Narragansett Avenue, which would accommodate approximately 18 cars. 

William H. Murphy, 705 North Main Road spoke in favor of Resolution Number 7.  As a member of Affordable Housing, Mr. Murphy noted that this purchase would possibly increase affordable housing stock in Jamestown.

There being no further discussion a voice vote was taken on the motion to adopt Resolution Number 7.  The motion clearly carried. 

It was moved and seconded to adjourn the annual Financial Town Meeting at 8:00 PM.  The motion clearly carried.

Attest:

Arlene D. Kalooski

Town Clerk

C:
Town Council Members (5)


Town Administrator


Town Solicitor


Finance Director


Board of Canvassers


School Committee


Tax Assessor


Administrative Circulation
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